Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee

October 2, 2017 
 Minutes Draft

7PM Call to order, Michelle Weston, Chair
Quorum confirmed.  
PSAC attending are: Michelle Weston, Mandy Hawes, Mike Opalka
GBOS attending are: Sam Daniel (public safety supervisor), Mike Edgington
WPD attending is:  Rob Maloney  
Agenda Approved for October 2, 2017 meeting
Minutes Approved from September 6, 2017 Meeting

Public Safety Reports:
WPD Update (Chief Schofield is on medical leave until at least October 25)
Kyle Kelley updates that Sgt. Mark Haggard is lead for WPD while chief is recovering from surgery.

WPD stats are pending the chief’s return to work.

Oktoberfest weekends went well with good coordination between WPD and Alyeska security.

There has been community discussion regarding WPD involvement in the high speed chase last week on the Seward Highway. Overview of the situation is:  WPD was called on by AST for mutual aid while the chase was moving down the Seward Highway.  WPD Officer in Girdwood stayed in Girdwood.  Response from WPD came from Whittier.  When that officer arrived in Portage, the chase had moved past Portage, however AST officer’s car was disabled, so WPD drove AST officer to Seward.  Chase ended at Lowell Point.  WPD officer assisted in searching for suspect. Suspect was apprehended by AST.

News reports initially identified the police as Girdwood Highway Patrol.  This was a mistake on the part of news reporting. Alaska State Troopers were the response agency.

WPD kept officer in Girdwood/Whittier throughout the incident.

Contract between WPD and Girdwood has nothing to do with this incident.  It is a good example the mutual aid. 

Police Substation communication of office location, phone number:  This item is pending some IT work to produce reliable phone number that can be forwarded to Whittier.  Office location now has signage, although this office is rarely occupied as police are in the field.
GVFD stats and activities YTD and for the month (Chief Banning)
GVFD is performing all staff training and are not attending this meeting.  Previous report to GBOS indicates that GVFD response is on par with recent years.


GBOS Public Safety Supervisor report (Sam Daniel)
Sam Daniel reports that there is significant negative comment from the community regarding the “sweeps” on the Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor (bike path).  The area is in the State Right of Way, and this is a SOA issue. Comments were received by DOT engineers at LUC presentation in July. Overall response at the meeting was that the project met the design standards statewide.  Sweeps of this style are used in Talkeetna and Anchorage Bowl. DOT research shows that this style of intersection is safer as the crosswalk is noticeable to both pedestrians and drivers.

At the meeting, public requested change of the angle, however DOT indicated this is not possible due to required stop bar locations and re-working of engineering to produce a different intersection.  In the end, the public asked that the angle of the curves be filled to make room for bikes away from the traffic flow and for the bike path to be marked on the intersection.  Both of these items have been completed, however since the layout is for the shoulder of the path to be included in the width of the bike path at the crossing, the lines accentuate the issue of the path and the roadway intersection.  This is a safety concern as the path leads pedestrians to the roadway.  As a pedestrian community that encourages families to use non-motorized transportation, this design is not meeting the needs of the community.  
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Additionally, DOT has advised that the path should not be cleared by loaders as cracks were appearing after last winter.  A trackless blower is required as it is lighter.  DOT has not maintained the path in winter although it’s their ROW and no Transfer of Responsibility Agreement (TORA) is in place, and Girdwood road maintenance does not have a trackless blower. DOT and MOA are working through this issue currently.  One suggestion is that SOA provide Girdwood road crew with trackless blower to use. Another possibility is that DOT do the clearing with their blower, however it is unlikely that the path will be cleared as frequently as community needs.  Sweeps also present complication to pathway clearing as material from road will be pushed in to pedestrian area. Finally, it is recommended that the path be painted with decals of pedestrians/bikes so that drivers are aware that this is not a road.
Public concern regarding this has gained the attention of media (KTUU), which may be a resource to show the concern of the community.  Michelle to contact Julie Martyn, who recently brought this forward to the community via social media, to see if she would help with filming.  Group discusses the next steps:  DOT engineering option has been exhausted and solutions are not fixing the problem.  PSAC discusses taking the conversation up to the DOT Commissioner and Governor level. 

Sam Daniel states that although this isn’t an MOA issue, the GBOS will discuss it at the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting on October 23 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.  It may also be helpful to engage with the hillside community councils.  

Motion:

The Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee recommends that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a letter to the   Commissioner of the Alaska Department of Transportation and Governor Walker requesting correction of the design to resolve the community’s safety concerns.  It is understood that this design standard has been used in Talkeetna and other areas statewide, however this design was not clearly represented to the community in preliminary drawings and it does not account for the slope of intersecting roads, traffic flow on Alyeska Highway, and the desire of Girdwood to maintain a walk and ride-friendly community.  The Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee also recommends that the GBOS provide copies of this letter to Senator Cathy Giessel, Representative Jennifer Johnston, Mayor Berkowitz, Assemblyman John Weddleton and Assemblywoman Suzanne LaFrance.
Motion by Mandy Hawes, 2nd by Mike Opalka
Motion passes 3-0

Sam states that he and Mike Edgington plan to promote the Girdwood Area Plan update effort at the Girdwood Health Fair, pending permission from the Girdwood Rotary, who is organizing the event.  This preliminary outreach effort is intended to start the conversation about how people envision Girdwood in the next 20-40 years.

WPD Service Feedback

Mandy Hawes states that Alyeska Resort is pleased with WPD service and coordination with Alyeska security.

Mike Opalka states that he supports WPD efforts.  He has heard no complaints within the community and applauds their mutual aid response with AST on the highway chase.

Mike Edgington asks if WPD has changed drive-thru of neighborhoods.  Officer Maloney states that they still drive through at about the same frequency.  However, most of their time is spent on larger roadways.
Old Business:

1) Review of other policing options:

A) Creation of Girdwood Police Dept
Kyle provided budgets from Cordova and Whittier.  He will continue to research and provide stats from other departments:  Seward, Homer, Valdez, Kenai, Haines.
Mike Opalka mentions that other communities are able to tax various ways to fund police. 

Mike states that the downfall of self-policing is the range of liability, insurance, incarceration costs, legal support.  It is not yet known if APDEA will support a Girdwood Police Department.
B) APD Service.  Mike Abbott most recently stated that the MOA cannot produce a rural policing model for Girdwood/Turnagain Arm Communities.  Group discusses that this would set precedent for other communities that currently pay for full APD service on the Hillside and Eagle River.
However, there has been a shift in policing model with the APD service on the Seward Highway and the TAPSA arrangement.  It is good to keep an open mind about possible APD service in the future as these situations evolve.

C) Other ideas brought forward with AST withdrawal:  

GVD/GW Police combined – this is not recommended or supported
VPSO/Constable/Sheriff – this remains not feasible 
No police service – WPD stats show that no service is not a desired model.
This effort is part of the due diligence to review all options that should be considered and is not a reflection of any plan to change arrangement with Whittier. PSAC will make a recommendation for GBOS based on the conclusions of this study.
2) Select coffee with cops date in October – tabled and will be considered in November.
New business
None
Public Comment:

Laura Bowen requests information about the high speed chase last week.  Information from earlier in the meeting (see Public Safety Reports) above.  It is made clear that Girdwood and Whittier still had an officer locally and that the requirements of the contract were not compromised while WPD responded to request of mutual aid from AST.
Other Business (Roundtable Comments from the Board):
Windy Corner:

Michelle Weston states that there is an update to the Windy Corner MP 105-107 project.  Currently working through material source cost.  More information is available at http://www.dowlhkm.com/projects/windycorner/index.html.
Seward Highway Safety:
Girdwood 2020 hosted highway safety discussion on SAT Sept 23.  
Group discussed that $200,000 committed from SOA capital projects and granted to MOA.  This allows APD enforcement on the Seward Highway at approximately 40 hours/week.  Project funding expected to be exhausted in March, but this experiment should provide needed information on the need for enforcement on the highway. There is no funding after this grant is completed.

Input from attendees from the Kenai Borough was frustration regarding length of time the road is closed after accidents for investigation.  AST was clear that there will not be an effort to expedite opening the road at the cost of needed investigation.  One element that may help to speed up quality investigation is drone filming of the scene.  
An item that can slow opening the road is the method of calling for a tow truck to clear disabled vehicles.
  
Girdwood Disaster Response Training

Mike Opalka suggests that PSAC sponsor training for residents to know what to do in case of active shooter, mass casualty, natural disaster such as flood/earthquake/fire, Others add topics:  pandemic, nuclear fallout. 

Teachers and students are trained with ALICE drills at school.

Group agrees that gathering information for ALICE drill is a good idea.  
Action Items:

Next meeting is November 6.  Raleigh Hill will chair the meeting as Michelle Weston will not be attending.
WPD year to date stats are to be discussed at the December meeting.

Michelle Weston will investigate getting ALICE training in Girdwood.

Kyle Kelley will see about APD ALICE training materials.

Mandy, Michelle and Mike to work on their lists for review of other policing options.

Adjourn 8:30PM
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